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MR. CORDER: We need a motion to
come out of recess,

MR. WHITE: So moved.

MR. CORDER: Motion by R.J. white,
second by Mr. Earl Bohn. Al1T in favor?
Opposed? Okay, so what's going to happen here
is we have two items. One is Ordinance 758
which is a zoning ordinance amendment. 1It's
been advertised, we had a public nearing and
input and so forth. That happens first.

It's also my understanding,
because we're in three joint zoning
territories betwsen Ben Avon, Avalon and
Bellevue, they also have to approve this.
BelTlevue did 1t last week, Avalon did it
tonight. So whatever we vote on stands
tonight on that,

IT that passes, then we go into a
conditional use public hearing. And our
solicitor will explain this, but basically we
become 1ike a jury or judges or some such

thing as this, we're all sworn in, and this 1is
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a legal proceeding. There will be very
specific order we will go through and then
anybody that has any ccomments after ths
testimony or the presentation is made, all of
that will be taken into account and then we
have a number of things that we can do from do
nothing to 45 days to make a decision. Is
that 1t in a nutshel1?

MR. MEANS: That's it in a
hutshell,

MR. CORDER: That said, I amn going
to turn it over to Chuck who will now
officiate the rest of it.

MR. MEANS: The first ftem is the
ordinance that's been proposed. There was g
public hearing held a few weeks ago. That
public hearing was advertised as required,
planning commission has reviewed that
ordinance as 1t is required to do, and it has
recommended approval. That ordinance was sent
to the county, as is required, and the
boroughs of Bellevue and Avalon have approved
it.

So I'm not going to read through

that again unless the council would want me



to., T read through all of the_i1m1tations at
the public hearing andg very generally 1t weould
allow for low impact and Timited commercial or
office use of property in the R-M District
that meets certain conditions and Timitations
that are all spelied out.

So with that, unless council has a
question of me -~ and I'd Tike to add, the
transcript of the hearing that was held a few
weeks ago was sent to all the council] members.
So they are fully aware of the comments that
were made at that time. So unless the council]
has a question or wants me to go into more
review of this, then you can turn it over
again for any public comment before vou would
take a motion on this,

MR. CORDER: Okay, so this is to
change the zoning. Does anybody have any
comments on this? This is not whether to
approve anyhody to use the space or not. This
is just paperwork for all properties of this
type. Does anybody want to comment on any of
that? Our stenographer here is having a tough
time keeping up with everybody so please say

your name and address for the record, and if
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you stop and talk five minutes Tater, do it
all again.

MR. PUGLIESE: Paul Pugliese,
P-u-g-1-i-e-s-e, 241 Hitands. My question
initially is, why is council entertaining the
idea in the first place to change the
ordinance?

MR. MEANS: The reason why council
is entertaining the idea is that a property
owner 1in the borough asked them to consider
this amendment. And anyone is entitled to ask
council and to petition them to consider g
zoning amendment if paid the appropriate fees
to do that and so that's how i1t comes before
them.

MR. PUGLIESE: A1l right.

MR. CORDER: Any other questions
on this part of it? So same thing, name?

MR. PUGNO: Fred Pugno, 7400
Brighton Road, P-u-g-n-o. My question to the
council ds at the Tast public hearing how many
participants as citizens sat in these seats as
opposed to today? I imagine there are several
more just with the response of the flyer that

have gone out some time today. So my point
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is, has the c¢itizens been properly notified of
this? Because your previous census for that
meeting was probably one, Today, with the
11ttle bit of insight, your attendance is much
more.

So I'm just asking that guestion,
How many Tast time and how many today are here
on behalf of that property? I think it's
important because the Citizen, although it's a
hewspaper, does not carry the circulation in
order to hit a majority of the people who are
even here today. So I'd Tike to have that
question answered.

MR. CORDER: AT11 right, so there
are some reqguirements legally that we are
supposed to meet to advertise all these. So
there are two questions. One, how many peopie
came last time? And is the woman to your
right your wife?

MS. MINAHAN: I'm the woman that
came last week, yes, Mary Alice Minahan,

MR. CORDER: I think you were the
only one that spoke, right?

MS. MINAHAN: Yes, because I think

I was the only one who read the Citizen that
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saw what was going on and spoke against it.

MR. CORDER: So that's the answer
to the first question, one other person. And
then can you review what are the advertisement
policies and procedures?

MR. MEANS: Yes. The public
hearing has to be advertised once in two
consecutive weeks before the hearing, which
was done, and then this meeting tonight also
in addition has to be advertised twice in two
consecutive weeks which was done.

We advertise all of our ordinances
in Ben Avon in the Citizen newspaper. And so
that's the newspaper that was used because
that's the newspaper we use for all our
advertisements.

MR. PUGNO: May I speak again to
that response?

MR. CORDER: Can you say your name
again?

MR. PUGNO: Fred Pugno. The means
or the delivery, the media that you use, there
is a possibility that's an inappropriate means
and that it may cirecumvent the citizens'

ability to be apprised of what's going on. As
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I said earlier, one flyer going to just
several houses produced a much more greater
Fesponse than your ad in the Citizen. So my
point is, why are we Timiting 1t to just the
minimum when we shouild have road signs that
say there is g zoning change to inforn
citizens what's going on? I don't believe
that's besn Properiy done through one sma’ll
newspaper,

MR. MEANS: Your comment is noted,
That's what the Taw requires and we do it the
way the law requires it. 1It's also been
discussed at multiple council meetings in
public session I'd say since April or May.

MR. PUGNO: Okay, well --

MR. CORDER: We struggle
continually with effectqve communication.
Farl 1is talking about using the one call to
heip notify people cause we just don't have
any chance -- I mean our newsletter gets
maiied to people,

MS. MINAHAN: The tast minutes
that were posted were in June. Because I read
the minutes from al1 the meetings and they're

not updated quickly enough. Because I went to
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ook to see for the meetings -- the minutes of
the Tast meeting that we were tn and they're
not there.

MR. CORDER: They're posted after
they're approved?

MR. WHITE: That's correct. So
the July minutes will now appear on the
website hopefully within the next couple of
days. August meeting -- this meeting's
minutes will appear after they're approved in
September,

MR. CORDER: 8o they were never on
there before so that's one of the changes we
made,

MS. TAYLOR: Karen Taylor, 243
Hilands. I said semething about the website,

MR. CORDER: So any other comments
on this motion? Sorry, this ordinance change
amendment?

MS. WEISS: I have g procedural
question. Chuck, at this point we have folks
here who I'n getting the ipression did not
come to the hearing prior 80, you Know, we can
-~ do they have 3 say prior {o -- do they have

a chance to comment on their position an this
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at this point?

MR. MEANS: That's why we have
asked for public comment before you vote,

MS., WEISS: Right. This is the
time for them to tell us what they feel about
it besides whether -- ig that right?

MR. MEANS: Anybody can speak now,
pro or con.

MS. WEISS: So in addition, I want
to make sure that was clear cause I know there
was some conversation here about this being
Tike a hearing. It is. But if you have an
opinion about 1t, 4f you have hopefully seen
the change to the ordinance and what would
make it a Tow impact residential commercial
property, we do want to hear what you have to
say. So this is the time to speak if you have
a feeling one way or the other. I'm not out
cof turn, right?

MR, MEANS: No, when we advertise
it, we invite the public to come and give
comment. So this is the time to do that.

MS. WEISS: This is the second
time. This is your second chance. So 1f you

have something to say, you --



MR. CORDER: Ongce again, please
say your name.

MR. PUGNO: Just qn response again
to the means in which you publicize resally has
to be reviewed simply because of the
attendance you had with the original pubiic
hearing versus now. I think 1t's an injustice
and a disservice to the citizens to be
informed properly in a means that council
would really 1ike to see citizen
participation, even when they may not want the
outcome to bhe what they expect 1t to be
tonight.

MR. BOHN: What would you suggest?
The Citizen seems to be inadequate. We had
mention of ths website, What else do you
think we should be doing?

MR. PUGNO: First of f, you do haves
a bulletin board there in front of the
buitding. I'm not syre how often it's Kept
up. But I think the appropriate signage
around the path, the route to that particular
property, as well as postings.

MR. CORDER: Just 1ike on

telephone poles?

12
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MR. PUGNO: If I were running for
election, I'd have signs everywhere because
that's self-sufficient. Byt iT we have
situations where there is something Tike this
going on, proper signage, proper signage is
very important. A Citizen newspaper 1is not,

You know, I can put a nickel in
the corner and tel] everybody to look for it,
never going to find 4t. You got to
specifically look and not everybody reads the
Citizen. Not enough notification and
publication.

MR. CORDER: Thank you, R.J.?

MR. WHITE: 1I'11 just say one
thing, and at Teast in terms of the bulletin
board, I'1T1 have our secretary place al?
further, all future Tegal notices thsre,

MR. PUGNO: That's one point, but
along the route, along the route is very
important.

MR. GALBRAITH: It's not unusuat
to see, when rezonings are taking pTlace, that
there is a sign at the property in question
saying this is being considered for rezoning.

Your point is well taken, Mr. Pugno.



MR. CORDER: Hang on. Let's go to
the very back, there 1s a Tady 1in red. Can
you say vour name?

MS. TREXEL: Allison Trexel, 225
Hitands Avenue, T-r-e-x-e-1. Two peints that
I wanted to make. First of all, I think that
it's great to have a Tot more publicity, but I
think all of this stuff takes time and energy
and, correct me if I'm wrong, I believe that
you're all volunteers? So I'm thinking that
You put a Tot of time and energy. I think we
need to take a citizen's responsibiiity and if
you say things are in the Citizen, then maybe
that is something that we can take on
ourselves to make sure that we are availing
ourselves of that,

And aiso, I just wanted to state
that I don't think we ¢an assume, just because
more people are hers tonight, that they're al7
anti the development of the Friary. Some have
turned out because we are 1in support of this
development and when we received this flyer in
the mail we wanted to make sure that both
sides of the fséue were presented this

evening. S$o our lack of participation 1in

14
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previous events is maybe a reflection of the
fact that we thought it was under control and
we just want to be here to voice the other
side,

MR. CORDER: Please say your name
again.

MS. MINAHAN: Mary Alice Minahan.

I spoke of the ordinance that people have to
be notified Tast time on the telephone potles,
directly notifying people within 500 feet, and
Mr. Means said that they didn't have to do
that because they used a conditional use which
side steps that whole process and they did not
have to do that. So I brought that up at the
Tast meeting and instead of Tistening to what
I had to say 1in my comments, I felt very much
attacked by Mr, Bett and Mr. White because
they did not agree with me.

My understanding is that this
council 1s to be the voice of Ben Avon and
that I at Teast should have been heoard and
given that respect., 8o in refarence to your
notification, I think at Teast the poople that
work within 500 feet of that property that are

directly affected by this decision should have
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been notified either through fiyer or
something. To me, it's common respect.

MR. MEANS: Just for
clarification, what I said Tast time and stil]
the case, is that this amendment doesn't
rezone any property. Everyone's property is
st111 zoned what it i1s. What it does is 1t
allows an additional use in the R-M District
that wasn't there before.

So when you rezone property and
you take someone's property that's R and you
make 1t commercial, for exampile, then that
needs to have a notice put up around the
property that gets its zoning change. But
where you don't change a property's zoning,
that rute doesn't apply so that's why 1t was
not individually posted.

MR. CORDER: R.J., did you still
want to make a comment? N¢? Does anybody
efse have any other input they want to make on
this? No? O0Okay, so if anybody is so
inclined, we need and want to move forward
with this, then we would need a motion,

MR. BOHN: If I may, Mr. Bohn has

a question and suggestion. Just to recap,



could we have someone, Chuck perhaps, just
describe the nature of what we're doing? You
got pretty close to it 1in answering your
question about whether notices had to go on
poles or not, But a recap of what‘s the
nature of this act, what are we doing? Are we
rezoning a property for tractor trailer
maintenance 1n Ben Avon? No. It's something
else. What are we propesing to do?

MR. MEANS: The ordinance proposes
is that in the R-M District in Ben Avon
property subject to certain Timitations can
now be used for Timited commercial or office
uses. And the way you get a property to be
aliowed to be used for that is that vou will
have to come before this council and get
conditional use approval, that 18, you'll have
to come with an appiication and show that you
meet the conditions at a public hearing that
is announced to the public where anyone can
comment.

S0 in real genera]l terms,

Mr. Bohn, we're adding a use to the R-M
District in addition to ones that are already

there. In the R-M District, of course, there

17
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1s residential type yses. There are a number
of uses that aren't residential already
permitted. Some of them, you need to go get
approval from the Zoning Board, some of them
you don't. They include nursing homes, bed
and breakfast, boarding homes, personal care
homes, place of worship, and a number of other
things that 1'11 be glad to go through all of
them 1f any council wants me to.

| MR. CORDER: 1I'm sorry, Chuck, so
that particular property in question right now
could be any of those already -- that's
already approved,

MR. MEANS: Any property in the

R-M can apply for those other things if they
meet the proper conditions. So in addition to
those things, this ordinancs would allow for
what 1s described as the Tow impact commercial
or office use on a Tot in the R-M District,
There are a number of conditions that would
have to be met. It wouyld have to be conducted
in a residential style structure. So you
cannot cowe 1in and put up a retail building or
an office building. It has to be in a

residential style structure,
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It has to involve minimal
customer, client, patient traffic, whether
vehicular or pedestrian, pickup, delivery or
removal functions to or frop the premises not
in excess of those normally associated with
other nonresidential uses available 1n the R-M
District,

The business has to be carried on
within the building. There is to be no
exterior display or exterior sale of ratail
goods or exterior storage of materials, with
minimal outside appearance of a business use
which shall be Timited to necessary parking
Tights and signs but the only signage being an
address identification stgn and a building
identification stgn.

The business activity shall not
Use any equipment or process which creates
occasional nofse, vibration, glare, fumes,
adors or electrical or electronic
interference, incTuding interference with
radio or television which is detectable in the
neighborhood,

Business shall not involve any

illegal activity. The business shall not
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stgnificantly intensify vehicuiar or
pedestrian traffic which is hormal for the
other nonresidential uses otherwise available
in the R-M District.

The use shall not require external
alterations or construction features which are
not customary to a dwelling. It shall not
cause an increase in the use of water, sewage,
garbage, safety and other services beyond what
is normal for other nonresidential uses
available. The uss shall not cause a negative
impact on the lot values in the immediate
neighborhood.

The business shall not involve the
daily use of commercia] vehicles for regular
delivery of materials to or frep the premises
other than common overnight carriers and
postal services. Commercial trucks shall not
be permitted to be parked overnight on the
premises,

The Tot has to be at Teast 1.7
acres in size., The principal building must be
at least 45 feet from any neighboring
residential dwelling unit. And there are

certain things that simply are not permitted
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in any case. Beauty shops or barber shops
with more than four chairs, clinics,
hospitals, nursing homes, funeral, mortuary,
Kennels, veterinary offices and c¢linics,
private 1nstruction to more than three
students at a time, restaurants, tea rooms,
tourist or boarding homes, vehicle or
equipment rental, repair or sales, vehicle
repair garages,

So those are the conditions --
most of those conditions are already 1in place
in the R-M District for business type uses
that are allowed so Tong as the building 1is
still used as a home by someone. 8o it's
someone living there and they're going to go
conduct a home business, They have a very
similar set of conditions that's been 4n the
ordinance since the baginning. This follows
that but probably the main difference is that
in this case you would not have to be Tiving
there and using it mainly as a dwelling under
these conditions. You could put in an office,
for example, that met those things that I
read. And the way you get to do that 1s you

have to come to council and prove that you met
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that Tist.

MR, BETT: Chuck, just for
clarification, so previously under the current
ordinance that's currently in effect, a
nursing home or a B and B or a boarding home
would be allowed in that current property; is
that correct?

MR. MEANS: VYes.

MR. BETT: And under the proposed
ordinance, a nursing home, B and B or boarding
home would not be allowed in the current
proparty?

MR. MEANS: Not as this
conditional use. They're going to have to go
through the old -- and the way they are
already allowed, 1f they can meet that .- this
does not give then any additional right to be
there, not through this process.

The bed and breakfast use actually
doesn't need to come to councql for a hearing
at all. It can just go straight in. The
personal care home would have to come to
¢ouncil, a boarding house would have to go to
the zoning board,

MR. BOHN: Mr. Bohn has another
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auestion., Am I right in understanding or 9in
characterizing this action as follows: That
the use that we are being asked to approve 1is
that Tight office activity take place with
nobody Tiving there? 1If I were to buy the
Friary and set Up a speech writing business
and my clients would come 1in and I interviewed
them about what would you 1ike to say, to whom
are you going to speak, how much time do you
have, and I would craft their speech and we
would rehearse it and film 1t and do media
training, I would have to Tive there. The
action that we are being asked to approve is
you can do those things but you don't have to
Tive there. 1Is that a fair way of
characterizing 1t?

MR, MEANS: That's g very Tair
characterization. You can do those things if
you meet all the things that I read out.

MR. CORDER: This 1s Barb Meeham,
Your last name?

MS. ZERBEE: Zerbes.

MR. CORDER: Sorry. You changed
your name. Your address?

MS. ZERBEE: 229 HiTands Avenue,



I just have a quick question. Maybe this
isn't the place for it but it kind of affects
-- this is a rumor that I heard, maybe you can
dispel 1it.

Is there any kind of road,
alleyway that was supposed to be part of this
zoning that would border our back yards,
Hilands back yards? Cause I heard that as g
rumor but that does affect pe whether I
approve this or not. I wondered if that was a
rumor,

MR. MEANS: I can answer that.
This zoning ordinance does not have any
provision ahout alleyways anywhere, 1It's for
all R-M property in the borough so 1t doesn't
apply to Hilands specifically, although of
course Friary property would seek to proceed
under this. But this zoning ordinance has
nothing about an alley, it doesn't say one is
required. An alley is a totally separate
consideration apart fronm zoning that would be
up to property owners and the borough as a
matter of whether the alley is a good idea,
but it's not a zoning 1issue tonight.

MS. WEISS: 1It'g not a rumor. It

24
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did come up 1n here when we inttially began
the conversation. Cause I Know some of you
tive on Hilands and I appreciate the
challenges you have. But whether you put an
alley or road, it's Tike g whole other
procedure than allowing for this type of
business on that piece of property.

So we can't do those in the same
Kind of proceeding. It's a whole different
Tegal question and it's really about, fron my
perspective -- now I'nm speaking as your
council woman -- it'sg really about the
property rights of somebody to do the 1imits
on what you can do with your property 1in our
country and in our borough and how restrictive
do we want to be.

3o I had hoped -- and I'7] say
this publicly -- I had hoped that we would be
able to make it to put an alley in. You can't
make 1t so that in order to have a residential
Tow impact residential business, we can't put
that in this ordinance. Sg I appreciate that
you all came here to hear that. That's not
what we can do here., I apologize. That rumor

got people’'s hopes up because we can't do that



tonight.

MR. PUGNO: My question is to you,
am I to interpret that +if you could put such
an amendment or have access to an aliey, that
you are for that?

MS. WEISS: Absclutely,

MR. PUGNO: You are?

MS. WEISS: If I could. Byt right
now - -

MR. PUGNO: You are the counci]
represented for that area?

MS. WEISS: VYeah,

MR. PUGNO: So the benefit of an
alley would be what? EnTighten me why an
alley -- why you would support an alley.

MS. WEISS: I mean I don't want to
get too far afield what this is,

MR. PUGNO: I realize, but coming
down -- coming further down in proposals, that
1s a possibility.

MS. WEISS: And I don't Know that
we can get it. But my understanding is some
of the folks on the upper side of HiTands that
abut this piece of property that you are here

about only have access from parking and some

26
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don’t have it in front of their house, right?
So we have a parking issue on Hilands. I have
been there since I grew Up in Ben Avon. You
Know, I know where the Pugtieses 1ive,

I have been aware of that for
forever. And the cars have gotten bigger and
that's not helping you over there. So it you
Tive on the up side of Hilands and you are
aging and got grandkids and stuff to naul up
the steps, I appreciate the problem. If there
is a way to access folks' back yards, that
might relieve some of the congestion.

It was discussed here, but it is
very clear that that is not an issue we can
deal with the Tow impact residential
ordinance. I hope that answers your question.
That is me speaking personally as your counci)
member, that is what I would like to see,

MR. PUGLIESE: Paul PugTiese, 241
HiTands. You are going to run an alley, you
are going to run an alley from the alley going
to Rostrevor down to Brighton Road and it's
impossible. However, off the agenda, there is
a huge parking problem and it's because people

that have three car garages won't park their



cars in their garages.
' MR. CORDER: Next we have Melanie
Hotecomb 1in the back wants to say something,

MS. HOLCOMB: Is any part of the
discussion -- I'p sorry, 7318 Church Avenue.
Is any part of the discussion approving that
property to add some parking spaces to
accommodate their clients?

MR, MEANS: Yes, that's part of
the ordinance. They have to provide off
street parking based on the amount of sgquare
feat.

MS. HOLCOMB: Okay, thank you.

MR. PUGLIESE: I do have one point
of ¢larification. I Kknow you want to get on
with it, Paul Pugliese, 241 Hilands.

MR. CORDER: Thank you.

MR. PUGLIESE: I listened
carefully to your reading of the document,
very interesting, but I'm a 1ittle hard of
hearing and I may have missed it. In your
opinion, does this property -- I mean if you
should pass this and a business would go 1in
there, does it allow access to the property,

the bhusiness property from not only Brighton

28
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Road but Rostrevor? Past the church? It
would permit that?

MS. WEISS: I think --

MR. PUGLIESE: Maybe that document
doesn't speak to it.

MS. WEISS: This 1is not specific.

MR. MEANS: This doesn't cover
that,

MS. WEISS: We can't be that
specific. We have to either say 1t could be
this kind of a use for that land aor not, but
we can't get that specific into where the
roads do and do not go in this ordinance,

MR. PUGLIESE: 1In your opinion,
down the road when the gentieman has his pTans
and everything and he tays 1t out and comes
before you guys, is that the proper time?

MS. WEISS: There is this
procedure whether we want to zone it Tow
impact residential, and if we decide to do
that, then whoever would 1like to do that, then
we hear that person's plans and there 1s
another procedure for that,

MR. MEANS: If this ordinance is

adopted, then the gentieman is here and he is



going to explain his plans, but he can't do
that 1f there is no ordinance 1in place,

MR. PUGLIESE: 1'p just concerned
about the children that play in that church
parking lot and going to Kindergarten with
trucks coming in and vehicles coming in from
Rostrevor, Brighton Road, whatever,

MR. CORDER: Thank you.

MS. BETT: Jennifer Bett, B-e-t-t,
221 Ridge Avenue. So it's my understanding
there won't be that Kind of vehicular traffic.
I mean there are not going to be trucks and
commercial property going through our
neighborhood into that area., It's all lignt
vehicle, Tight professional --

MR. CORDER: They said the mailman
would go there or something? UPS guy. Same
would come to youyr house,

MS. BETT: No more than s already
in our neighborhood.

MS. WEISS: Here is what
Subsection I says. The business shall not
involve the daily use of commercial vehicles
for regular delivery of materiais to or from

the premises, other than common overnight
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carriers and postal services. Commercial
trucks shall not he permitted to be parked
overnight at the premises. Then there are
other things regarding that Mr. Means read
about noise and such, I hope that answers
your question.

MR. PUGNO: When you describe such
things in terms of trucks and things Tike
that, the size of the truck, the number of
axles, I don't hear any of that to make any
statement saying those are not allowed, or
particular route in an area,

MR. CORDER: Mr. R.J. White,

MR, WHITE: 1If I may address that
point, that is covered in other ordinances
that we have. It doesn’'t necessarily have to
be addressed in thisg one, but we do have
ordinances against 18 wheelers coming through
except for local deliveries.

MR. PUGNO: Except for Jocal
detiveries.

MR. WHITE: The paragraph that Suye
just read specifically prohibits Toca]
deliveries to the property 1in question.

\MS. WEISS: There 1is one other



subsection to the ordinance, and I realize
unfortunately I should have thought ahead to
have this so Yoeu all can read along with us.
But Subsection E says vou shall not
stgnificantly Intensify vehicular or
pedestrian traffic which 1s normalt for the
other nonresidential uses available in the R-M
District in the neighborhood.

M8, MINAHAN: So can vou define
significant?

MS. WEISS: I cannot,

MS. MINAHAN: So that's a very
vague ordinance, just says 1t shall not cause
hoegative impact on Tot values in the immediate
neighborhood, We can't define that either?

MR. MEANS: That's your opinjon.

I don't think that -.

MS. MINAHAN: No, that's g
questiaon I'm posing.

MR. MEANS: That's your opinion.

I don't think that council is to be put on the
spot to give opinions now about how some word
might be defined when they haven't even had
the proposal fron the particular applicant.

Many ordinances use the word "stgnificantiy,"
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that yvou shall not cause a negative impact on
Tot values. The council will decide that when
they hear the presentation and they hear the
comments of peopie for it or against it, byt
this in my opinion 1is not the time to have
each council member give their personal
opinion of what the word "significantiy®
means. We'll never get done.

MS. MINAHAN: Well, disn't it
appropriate so we can make sure that we
tinderstand the ordinance, to understand the
terminology and exactly what it means?

MR. MEANS: Yes,

MS. MINAHAN: So defining not
significant and not g hegative 1mpact is
pretty significant to understanding the
ordinance,

MR, MEANS: Well, you just used
the word "significant" s0 I mean that has to
be decided on what's presented. Significant
means more than a way teeny Tittle bit that
doesn't matter, It means something that has a
substantial impact, That's what 1t means.
One FedEx truck a day is not significant. I

se¢e them go to the houses on the street where



I Tive where there aren't any offices. So
that's not significant. Five trucks of bricks
every day and masonry and Tumber, that would
be significant. Somewhere in between is what
council has to wrestie with when they get the
presentation,

MR. CORDER: Okay, Melanie had her
hand up next. Again, please say your name,

MS. HOLCOMB: Melanie Holconmb,
7318 Church Avenue. I think that's very kind
actually to think of the kids that play in the
church parking lot. That was very nice of
you. As a member of that church, that's a
really sweet thing, thank you. I do know that
they have had discussions about keeping 1t
safe for the four drop-offs and pick-ups a day
at the pre-school itself. 3o they have a busy
church parking lot anyway. I have a hard time
seeing that that would have stgnificantly more
impact than 20 cars four times a day to the
pre-school kind of thing. So I think there
are more parents than the UPS man.

MR. MEANS: Let me slso add, too,
that when the applicant, if this 1is passed,

makes their presentation, that's when this



Tady and everyone has a chance to say, from
what I heard that is a significant increase.
And here 1is Why, cause they talked about this,
S0 when you hear what s proposed, then you
should have an opinion and you can certainly
give 1t, whether it's significant or not, But
we have to have something presented I think
tonight to make that judgment, The ordinance
Teaves that judgment to be made once the
particulars are given out and everyone can
hear them.

MR. CORDER: This is MHr, David
Holcomb.

MR. HOLCOMB: David Holcomb, 7318
Church. So we're not actually talking about
the proposal of the person who wants to occupy
the Friary at this point, we're talking about
an ordinance that would alTow him to bring a
proposal.

MS. WEISS: Correct.

MR. HOLCOMB: So we are not even
talking about the proposal tonight.

MR. CORDER: Right, but if we vote
on this, he is going to talk about 1t in five

minutes.
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MR. MEANS: And we wili,

MS. HOLCOMB: You should have shut
he up a lTong time ago.

MR. HOLCOMB: Thank you,

MR. CORDER: AT right, so does
anybody want to make g motion after alj you
heard?

MR. BOHN: Did you have a
question?

MR. SENIOR: Jim Senior, 237
Ailands., If I have an opportunity to express
my point of view after the proposal has been
presented, I'l1 pe happy to wait untqq that
point,

MR. MEANS: Everyone will have an
opportunity,

MS. WEISS: Therefore, make a
motion we approve Ordinance 758 allowing for
this conditional use 1n the Résidentia1 Medium
District of Ben Avon as proposed.

MR. BOHN: I'11 second it.

MR. CORDER: Any other discussion?
ATl in favor? Opposed? Ckay, so now that
amendment has been made, Okay, so, Chuck,

next we go into -- whigh s why we did this,
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so whether 1t's this one or 500 down the road,
every single one of them has to come before
council and it's the sane process, where
everybody weighs in, you Tike 1t, don't 1ike
it, thumbs up, thumbs down, whatever, So we
do have --

MR. MEANS: So what we'T1 do now
is that the owner of the Friary property, at
least he has 1t under agreement, he has g
proposal to proceed under this ordinance.
He's going to present 1it.

Now this is in the nature of a
hearing so we want to hear what everyone has
to say. Everyone has to be swarn in, which
our court reporter witl do, and then gveryaone
will have a comment. The order we will go s
that first the applicant wii] make his
presentation and then anyone that has a
comment will have a chance to be heard. So
with that --

MR. CORDER: May I ask a question?
So the applicant makes their entire
presentation and then they take questions not
all in the middle or how does that work?

MR. MEANS: Weli, they're going to

37



make their presentation and I think that §f
council has a question, because Yyou need
something clarified or said again, you should
ask it so that you have it clear.

| MR. CORDER: Okay.

MR. MEANS: When they're done with
their presentation, anyone that has & question
or comment, one at a time, will alj be heard,

MR. CORDER: Okay, do we have to
be sworn 1in before we start?

MR. MEANS: No. But anyone that
=< I'"11 say it this way. Anyone that would
Tike to make a comment or thinks they might
want to, even qf they're not sure now, stand
up and be sworn in by the court reporter.

(WITNESSES JOINTLY SWORN)

MR. CORDER: Thank you,

MR. MEANS: So with that, we begin
with the applicant.

MR. STABNAU: William Stabnau,
S-t~a-b~nua-u, address 1s 6912 Merton Road,
Ben Avon,

MR. MEANS: What we need is for
you to expiain what Your proposal is and how

it meets the sections of the ordinance,



MR. STABNAU: We have a handout
that basically has each of the tenets of the
ordinance and then in red has the responses of
how we fit the use, So from an overview
standpoint, the people who are new to what's
happening, I'm g 15 year resident of Ben Avon,
currently operate a small graphic design firm
in Emsworth along Ohie River Boulevard. Most
of you probably drive past our Property every
day and just don't know we're there, We keep
a very low profile,

We're currently 8238 Ohio River
Boulevard which is the 1880 white farmhouse
next to Emsworth Arms on the right-hang side,
Most people don't Know we're there. They
think 1t's just 3 house. We have no exterior
signage. Ws don'+ really have any clients
that come 1in any appreciabile amount, and we're
pretty Tow key operation.

So basically, 4n our attempts to
find larger Property, we have been Tooking in
the area cause most of my employees Tive
within five mile vicinity and we really wanted
to stay in this area. So our attempts to find

Space that are suitabie and big encugh pretty
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much Ted us to the Friary which was a property
I actually looked at ten years ago when it was
originally for sale from the Franciscan
Brothers,

So basically we have outlined the
amendment and then in red we have how we it
the proposed use. Do you want me just to go
through the sections that are just applicable?

MR. MEANS: VYes.

MR. STABNAU: So as far as the Tow
impact residentiatl, commercial, I think
everybody has heard that. We will have
minimal impact on the neighborhood. We
basicaliy do not plan on having more than 14
or 15 employees. We have very few cTients
that come to the property. Our two largest
clients are Sbarro based in Long IsTand,
Brueggers is based in Burlington, Vermont. We
see the clients face to face maybe one time a
year, and 1t's usualiy not here. We have UPS
and FedEx deliveries and pick-ups, mait?.

3¢ we don't really have a 1ot of
interaction or people coming. Very few of the
staff leaves the office during the day to go

to Tunch, We don't really have a Tot of
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client meetings so we really don't come and go
very nuch.

So relative to Section 1-A, the
business shall bs carried on wholly within the
principal or accessory structures -- I can
either read 1t verbatim. Is that what you'd
1ike?

MR. BETT: Do they have copies?

MR. STABNAU: 1t says the business
shall be carried on wholly.,  Since
contempiated use s for general office and
professional office, voice studio, and other
similar independent business consultants and
all business and commercial activities will pe
carried on inside structure,

My wife is a voice teacher. She
teaches voice three or four days a week, four
to five hours a day, about seven months out of
the year, usually aligns the school vear. So
that is the voice studio component,

We have a Tittle bit of additionanl
space that one of our clients ig going to use.
It's very simi]ar type of business, She runs
an association of which there are no members

other than one in the Pittsburgh area.
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Anybody that we would have within our building
is going to fall under the same structure
cause they have to fali Within the same usage
s us, where they are not going to have
c¢lients coming and going. Mainly people that
wouldn't want to work at home, just want to
get out of their house, kind cf the model
clients.

MR. CORDER: Bi11, one question.
You said about 14 employees. Does that
include your employees or 14 people in the
buitding?

MR. STABNAU: Fourteen employees
and probably about three to four additional
people,

MR. CORDER: Okay.

MR. STABNAU: It depends on how
our space is being used.

MR. CORDER: Okay, thank you,

MR. STABNAU: Section B says there
shall be no exterior display or exterior sale
of retait goods or exterior storage of
business relatad materials and inventory on
the premises, with minimal outside appearance

of a business use which shall be limited to
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necessary parking, Tights and signs, building
and Address identification sign as defined in
Section 2000-300 as permitted by the
ordinance.

Our use would be al1l business ta
be carried on the inside of the dwelTing type
structure as described above. We are not
having a vard sale, We have nothing that we
will be Keeping outside the premises, So we
don't have any -- there is no retai] business,
We are not having a fair, we are not having --
it's an office environment.

Section €, the business shall not
Use any equipment or process which creates
objectionable noise, vibration, glare, fumes,
odors or electronic or electrical interference
including interference with radio or
tetevision receipt which is detectable in the
nefghborhood, The use shall comply with the
performance standards of Section 900 of this
ordinance.

Our use is all types of business
contemplated and those that would fit the
constraints set in this Tow impact residential-

commercial business category to comply with
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the above. We don't really use any equipment
that tsn't similar to what you use 4n your
house, We don't have super high tech, there
18 no medical X-ray, anything that would
create anything that isn't a standard kind of
house or office piece of equipment .,

The business shal] not involve any
i1legal activity. We don't, as far as I Know,
have any i1Tegal activitises that we do as part
of our work.

Section E, the yuse shall not
significant]y intensify vehicular or
pedestrian traffic which 1s normal for the
other nonresidential uses available in the R-M
Distriect in the neighborhood. Given that our
currently anticipated maximum number of
employess for Nium's use of the primary space
in the subject dwelling is 14 and the fact
that the secong floor area 41s comprised of
onty four primary rooms, the maximum number of
OGcupants in the current dwelling structure is
Timited,

Accordingly, the contemplated
parking area wilj ¢contain up to 25 spaces to

accommodate occupants ang guésts. The spacial



Hndtations of the dwelling-type structure
Himits the amount of occupants and the amount
of traffic into and out of the subject
property.

Note that the following other
nonresidential uses currently allowed under
the joint zoning ordinance in the R-M District
would dramatically increase the traffic in the
neighborhood. Bed and breakfast, transient,
nonresidential traffic; day care center,
dramatic surges of traffic in the fiorning and
afternoon during peak rush heur times of
parents coming and going to drop off and pick
up children; day care home for adults, both
professional surges, non-professional and
professional enployees would be traveling
through the neighborhood.

Place of assembly, dramatic
concentration of traffic at times of organized
gatherings. Places of worship, dramatic
concentration of traffic at times of worship,
with daily traffic Tikely for various
activities typically heid at places of worship
throughout the week, day and night,

While thig 4s residentiagl use, the



traffic created by transitioning the property
into mutti-family use would dramatically
increase the amount of traffic by the humber
of residents created, with most residents
having a minimum of two occupants in each
dwelling,

We Kkind of have a staggered
workday. People show Up at our place usually
no earlier than 7:30 to 9:00, 9:30 window. So
there is a 1ittle bit of a staggering of when
people come and go. There 1s not 14 peopte
show up exactly nine o'clock and slam the
door. So we kind of fade in, fade out
throughout the day,

The use shall not require external
alterations or construction features which are
not customary to a bullding. Other than the
cosmetic and structural required repairs and
renovations to the exterior of the buitding,
most of the renovations contemplated will be
to the interior of the dwelling structure,
Certain exterior driveway, access and
buffer-yard work will be performed to ensure a
smooth flow for any accupant and visitor

traffic. See the proposal on pages seven and
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11 for site and building improvements
contemplated,

We don't reatly -- there are no
plans to change the exterior structure of the
building other than improving 1t cosmetically
back to its, as much as we can), original
structure. OQur ptans are to try to restore
the building as much as we can relative to
what has been done to the building over the
years. But the exterior, for alj practical
purposes, 1is not going to change other than
Tooking better. we will try to put as much in
with the neighbors as far as for parking, and
I mean obviously need to do a 1ittle
improvement to the driveway access.

The primary entrance qs going to
be the front entrange from Brightcn Road. We
will have access through the back primarily,
I wean me, my wife, we'l] probably be the only
ones that would use the Rostrevor entrance,
It's not planned to be the primary
thoroughfare because most of the other pecple
coming for work will be coming from the
boulevard, So I don't really anticipate that

there 1is going to be a big traffic change an
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Rostrevor relative to 4ts current use,

MR. GALBRAITH: How many tenants
do you envision, Bj11]9

MR. STABNAU: Three probably, that
section in the back part of the butiding that
faces Presbyterian Church parking Tot that's
almost completely separated from the rest of
the building and so since 1t’s a 1ittle bit
more space than we actually need. Our plan is
to, when a cliient is going to take that space,
one of the spaces to use as an office. As I
said at the public hearing Previously, the
only people that visit her currently is when
we bring something to her for the most part.
She doesn't really have any pedestrian traffic
coming and going or clients.

MS. WEISS: She does graphic
design work as well?

MR. STABNAU: She actually runs an
association for ad agencies, S50 she has 40 ad
agencies all over the world, There is only
one ad agency, Bruner, downtown, And she
basically organizes retreats so they go off to
other cities. There has never been one 1in

Pittsburgh., If they did have it 1in



Pittsburgh, Bruner would be the host agency
and they would have it downtown at the
Fairmont or something Tike that.

MS. WEISS: You are saying the one
employee or one person association, Nium *that
does graphic, you show us your work, and then
a voice, vour wife,

MR. STABNAU: My wife teaches
voice.

MS. WEISS: Does she do 1t in the
evenings and weekends?

MR. STABNAU: She is Usually done
teaching by eight and on Saturdays from
usually Tike ten or eleven o'clock until four
or five, depending on her schedule. She
generally does not teach on Sundays and she
teaches about three days throughout the week,
And that space will not be used by ahybody but
her. It's not going to be Teased out.

MR. WHITE: 1Is it one student at a
time?

MR. STABNAU: Yes.

MR. CORDER: Bill, one other
question. On page seven of your proposal gt

the bottom, thess are the things vou're



talking about doing, right, that you refer to
in th1s? One of then says here coordinétion
with the borough and neighboring residents vet
the pPossibility of allowing an alley to bhe
constructed along the Jot 38 property 1ine
providing backyard access to the residents of
Hilands Avenue.

MR. STABNAU: Yes,

MR. CORDER: So that was the
question earlier. You have 1t in writing here
that you are open to expioring that
bossibiTity.

MR. STABNAU: Yeah, I mean I want
to be a good heighbor. I don't want to come
in and not be a good neighbor. I Jive here,
too. And so the alley was offered as a
goodwill gesture, assuming that the residents
and borough ccuncii would support it. 8o the
offer of an alley is open but needs to be --
it's another meeting, But it's g goodwil]
gesture on our part to pe a good neighbor.
And also 1t doesn't really hurt us to give up
that section of the pProperty if that's what
the neighborhood would Tike. 8o that offer

sti11 stands,



MR. CORDER: Thank you for
clarifying that,

MR. MEANS: I have a question
@lso. Rob asked about tenants. These
possibie tenants, are You committing that they
would be tenants where there 1s not walk-1in
general public traffic, that that would not be
the nature of their business?

MR. STABNAU: They would pretty
much have to be the same as us. For us, they
would have to be part of the conditional use,
that the same rules would apply to them. And
te be quite honest, I don't want to have that
kind of traffic going through our building.
I'd rather have it sit empty than have
somebody who 1is going to have people coming
and going.

MR. MEANS: So it will be g
business type service, not a general public
offered service to peopie that just come 1in
for whatever?

MR. STABNAU: No, it would be nore
like a consultant who goes out to ses clients
with minfmal internal client visits or

interactions.
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MR. MEANS: That's important to
get clear. I also ses on your submittal it
says that the tenants 1n these spaces wi11
have set business hours, no more than two on
site employees. So you are saying that for
each tenant space the maximum would be two
employees working in that space?

MR. STABNAU: The room spaces
aren't that big anyways to justify -- I mean
most people would want to have one person per
room in that section of the building., So I
would doubt that anybody would esver have any
more than themselves and Possibly one person
and I think that's not even .. that's not
something that most people would want relative
to the size of those spaces,

MR. MEANS: Thank you.,

MR. BETT: For the voice business,
having one car coming every half hour?

MR. STABNAU: She anly teaches
hour Tessons.

MR. BETT: One car every hour?

MR. TOKAR: Just for a point of
clarification, I mean that's not unusual for

the neighborhood. We have other pecple in the
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neighborhood that give Tessons 1ike that as
well.

MR. STABNAU: Most of the students
are actually better students than the --. half
hour Tesson, by'the time you get them started,
the lesson 1s over. So she is going to where
1f somebody wants that kind of thing, she does
that person svery other week with an hour
Tesson. She used to teach voice at our house
and the half hour lesson was nRot very pleasant
from my standpoint,

So I think we are on G. 3o
Section G is the use shall not cause an
increase in the use of water, sewage, garage,
pubiic safety or any other municipal services
beyond that which is normal for the other
hon-residential uses available in the R-M
District and residences in the heighborhood,
Nium is a tenant which is ouyr company, we're
general office and professional use, we will
not increase municipal services, the impact of
the property in comparison to the already
mentioned and approved nonresidential uses 1in
the R-M District, it's going to be like

anybody's Tives at work. We will not be doing



anything process wise or industriaT]y that 1is
dgoing to add any of these impacts to the
community, especially to another residence,

Use shall not cause a negative
impact on Tot values 1n the immediate
neighborhood, oQur renovations contemplated
for both the sits and the swelling structure
1tself on the Property, as described on pages
seven and eleven of the proposal, wil]
dramatica1]y improve the value of the
property, improve the appearance of the
property overall and, with very Timited
signage, wilil appear to all 1in the
neighborhood to be g very well maintained
dwelling structure within the R-M District,
all these factors being positives for the
values of the neighboring property valuyes,

I understand people's concerns
about the property values. I did speak with a
couple of the local real estate agents who for
obvious reasons dig not want to comment
pubticly, but I asked them kind of off the
record 1if they -- relative to the limitations
of this zoning amendment, 1f they thought

there would be an Tssue with property valyes
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and their response was generally no.
Obviously, they did not want to commit to
saying that so I guess if anybody feels that's
a probtem, call some of the Tocal read estate
agents and ask them their opinion if you want
to get some clarification on that. And that's
predicting the future anyways,

So I can't understand why 1t woutld
have any ‘impact on values because we’re taking
a property that’'s kind of dilapidated right
now and improving it and {t'sg sti11 going to
look Tike a house. So I mean I have a hard
time understanding that as g concern relatyve
to our plans for the property,

The business shalt net 1nvolve the
datily use of commercial vehieles for reguiar
detivery of materials to or frop the premises,
other than common overnight carriers and
postal services. Commercial truck shall not
be permitted to be parked overnight on the
bremises. This requirement will be strictly
adhered to by ajl tenants and OCcupants of the
property. We do not have anything other than
standard delivery, Ups, FadEx, Post Office

types of deliveries on any kind of regular
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basis. None of our tenants, obviously because
of the types of businesses they have, would
have anything other than the same.

MS. WEISS: I have g question,
Those deliveries, jf I understand the way
you're proposing to use your site, would come
up Brighton and they wouldn't sven go -- here
18 my question, Chuck. I don't Know {f this
18 even -. 1 assume the address is Rostrevor,
that that's the address, correct?

MR, STABNAU: Tt'g actually
Brighton.

MS. WEISS: go when somebody wants
to come to this Property, they have to put 1n
Brighten?

MR. STABNAU: Yag,

MS. WEISS: FEven better,

MR. STABNAU: Do I Know how the
UPS truck wil] deliver to ysg? No. That, I
have no controi.

MS. WEISS: But your mailing
address 1s Brighton, not Rostrevor?

MR. STABNAU: VYeah.

MS. WEISS: Okay, good.

MR. STABNAU: Section J, the
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property shall be located in Ben Avon Borough,
in the moderate density residential district
with a Tot size in excess of 1,75 acres or
76,230 square feet. We are compliant with
that.

These are one of the Timitations
that we wrote 1nto the document to keep other
people from just buying a house and putting an
office in 1t. Principal building shall be at
least 45 feet away from neighboring
residential dwelling unit. We are compliant
with that,

And then Section L is the
nonconsidered uses. The following uses shall
not be considered Tow impact residential
commercial business and shall be restricted to
the zoning districts in which they ars
specifically authorized as permitted uses or
uses by special exception including, but not
Timited to -- Chuck read then previously --
beauty shops, barber shops containing more
than four chairs, clinics, hospitals or
nursing homes, funerals, mortuaries, kennels,
veterinary offices and clinies, private

tnstruction to more than three students st a
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time, restaurants or tearoons, tourists ar
boarding homes, vehicle or equipment rental,
repair or sales, vehicle repair garages, as
defined by this ordinance. We are compiiant
with all of these.

And then the next section is just
basically the low impact residential
commercial business with the conditional use
indication., The conditional use means anybody
after our company would come in would have to
be in the same process. 8o i somebody did
want to come in and put in a truck repair
garage, they would have to apply for the
conditional use and they would be declined
because they are not cempliant with Section L,

S0 basically that qs put in there
as a safety for the community, that somebody
just can’t coms in and put any business 1in
that they want without borough council and the
public being made aware of what that business
ts. And it would sti7] have to follow the
previous Timitations of amendment .

Section three is the parking and
Toading requirements table. This 4s basically

just standard for commercial bhusinesses within
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the zoning where we have to have I think one
parking spot per 500 square feet,

MR. BETT: How many square feet s
the building? Roughty.

MR. STABNAU: Including the
basement area, it's roughty 13,000 square
feet. We have actually -- 4in the proposal it
went slightly above what those were. Until we
have an actual set of drawings to work from,
what we proposed I think would be more than
what would be required just because we want
parking on the premises so there wouldn't be
any street parking ramifications,

MR. GALBRAITH: B1i11, how close
are you leoking at roughly the parking lot to
the property Tines?

MR. STABNAU: Well, that 15 a
Tittle bit of 3 proposed -- I mean I ideally
would Ti1ke to Keep some buffer so that they
can't see us and we can't see them as much as
wWe can. We'd like to try to work around the
existing trees. We'd 11Ke to remove as foy
trees as we can on the property as well.

S0 the actual parking might be a

little different than what 1ig shown there. We
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may possibly see if we could also work with
the Presbyterdian Church possibiy to see if we
could share some parking., We would at the
very least meet the requirements of here and
then possibly work an agreement out with the
Fresbyterian Church so we could co-share
parking lots with them, insurance agreement 1in
case of any accidents,

MR. MEANS: I'd 1ike to add on
that point about buffering, there is g section
in the ordinance under buffer yards that will
apply to you and it says that any
nonresidential use in the R-M adjoining a
single family or multi-family residential Tot
requires a ten foot landscape buffer with two
rows of plantings, mixture of deciduocus and
evergreen trees, spacing requirements, shrubs
and so on. So that you will be required to
meet that and have that buffer in between vour
property and any residential broperty,

MR. STABNAU: I mean we have been
working with Keith, the code enforcement
officer, who 1is going to help us with
compliance on the details Gnce we get started

with ths renovation of the project,
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MR. BETT: So I guess on that
note, if I'm on Hilands, I don't want to be
able to see that parking lot because I think
that goes to H, it deesn't in my mind -- it
does cause a negative impact on Tot values if
I'm Tooking -« if 1I'm trying to sel] property
and Tooking at homes and the parking lot. So
would you be amenable to a conditional use 1n
that the parking Tot would not be visible from
Hilands, from the backyard of the Hilands?
I'm sure Chuck can come up with great language
for that but basically it's going to be
blocked.

MR. STABNAU: I believe I would.

I mean is that via fence? I'm not sure --

MR. BETT: I think greenery,

MR. STABNAU: I mean I don't
anticipate that being a problen,

MS. WEISS: I guess I would kind
of hope as the plans go forth, if this gets
approved tonight, that there would be some
conversation with the neighbors an Hilands,
And the alley 1s pretty difficuTt, given the
way things are structured over there, bhut I'np

not an engineer so what do I know. But I
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think you are Proposing a parking iot and s0Me
green space and sonme backyards to Hilands and
SOMe& green space that's already there. And I
guess ft's just a request that you consider
working with your neighbors to see if there is
some Kind of solution to the use for backyard
access. And I don't know what it 1s or how it
would work with the code. I would be
certainly willing to sit down with you,
neighbors or Fred or whoever, to see if there
is a soTution to work that out., You know, 1T
assume there 1is probably a way, good
neighbors, to modify things so that they're
atl happy or as happy as one can be under the
circumstances,

MR. STABNAU: TI'n perfectly
amenable to that. I pean it's obviously a 1ot
of property relative to what we actually nead.
So that aspect is perfectly fine with ne.

MR. MEANS: ¢Can 1 ask vou, 1n
following up with Mr, Bett's comment, there
was a condition that the parking 1ot he
shielded by landscaping or plantings or walis
from the view of adjacent preperty,

residentia] property owners, and designed by a



ltandscape architect. That way they typically
are going to know that sometimes with the
three foot walij you cut off the glare of
headlights right away, even better than
planting, but ahove that you want some
planting. So if you could Tive with g
condition Tike that, the counci? feels 1t's
going to be addressed in a professional and
effective way.

MR. STABNAU: That's fine. I mean
wWe're using an architect to execute the
renovations,

MR. BOHN: Mr. Bohn has a
question. Is this building empty now?

MR. STABNAU: Yes. There §s
somebody Tiving 1in 1t mores as just a caretaker
to have g physical presence in the building.

MR. BOHN: How long has that been
the case that it's just been caretaker
presence?

MR. STABNAU: I think it was sold
in 2004. It was never actually occupied by
the current owner, I don't believe, Her
husband died severa] weeks after she purchased

Tt.  And then I think they wers using it for
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Haitian refugees at one point and then she had
also at one point considered -- she was trying
to make an artist colony out of that which I
don't think lasted very ltong. But as far as I
kKnow, for the last four to five years it's not
really been inhabited other than this one
person,

MR. BOHN: How long since it was a
Friary?

MR. STABNAU: That's 2002. 1It's
elther 2001 or 2002 1s when they vacated the
premises,

MR. BOHN: Do you know how many
brothers Tlived there?

MS. ZERBEE: I think it was 2005,

MR. STABNAU: It was for sale in
-- I Tlooked at it in 2002 and it was empty.

It hasn't been a friary since probably at
least 2003, plus or minus a year,

MR. BOHN: Sec I would assume that
no improvements have been made to the building
and, from what I've seen 1in your proposal,
some sections of it have deteriorated, There
s & greenhouse attached to the building.

MR, STABNAU: The current owner



65

hasn't really, I don't believe, done any
maintenance at all to it. There is a lot of
water damage 1n the basement from leaking.
The roofs aren't leaking, but they're in bad
shape. The whole place is 1in bad shape,

MR. BOHN: About how old is the
building?

MR. STABNAU: The main part, the
main mansion part was built 4n 1868, It was
sold to the Franciscan Brothers I think in
1925 or 1935 and then they started putting
additions on it by that point and then in 1947
they put the chapel additien on the front and
then the back addition that faces the
Presbyterian Church parking lot. We contacted
the historical society to see if they had any
photos. The Franciscan Brothers in Wisconsin
had a few photos but that's about ft.

MS&. WEISS: The Post Gazette did
one of their Sunday pieces on this one when it
was in the market.

MR. STABNAU: I tried to get
information as well.

MR. BOHN: Thank vou.

MR. CORDER: Bi11, you may be
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aware of this, our engineer asked this if not,
that he believes the sanitary downspouts from
the roof are tied into the sanitary system and
there is also some problem with the wanhole.

I don't know if you are aware of these
problems, but fhat would all be things that
are on your property that would need to be
rectified of course 1f anything happens.

MR. STABNAU: Yeah, because we're
sti111 under contract pending the approval, a
Tot of things -- we're purchasing it as is.

So a lot of things, there witl be a lot of
surprises.

MR. BOHN: I have another
question. If you don't buy this, what would
we expect to happen to that property? It
would remain on the market for sale
presumably?

MR. STABNAU: That's speculation.

I think a few people looked at it so far.
There have bsen multiple people that wanted to
buy it and tear it down and put townhouses.
One person did talk about g group home
situation, There hasn't actually been a Jot

of interest in the property just because of
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the pricing. The pricing of it kind of Timits
1ts usage for a 1ot of purposes,

MR. JONES: The Presbyterian
Church did 700k at that piece of property a
long time ago and the committee toured the
building and the price the friars weare asking
for it, the church did not want to go for
because they realjzed the amount of money
that's going to have to be put into that
building in order to fix it up. I commend you
for your enterprise,

MR. STABNAU: TI'p just the dumbest
person in the woerld for buying it kind of, but
I mean it's worth it to me because I want to
have a nice environment for our employess. 1
want to stay in the area. I want to have g
nice business and so for me, even though maybe
it's not the best business sense relative to
what a Tot of people would do, it completely
fits with how we cperate as a business. It's
just our mentality. We want it to be nice,

MR. CORDER: Do you have more
guestions, Sue? So is this the point, Chuck,
where we now wrap up this part of the

presentation?



MR. MEANS: vYeah. 1Is the
appTicant -- you are all done wijth your
presentation at thig peint?

MR. STABNAU: Yes,

MR. MEANS: We could meve on to
anyone in the audience that Was sworn in has a
question, a comment. If you wouid give vyour
name and address to the court reporter and say
whatever it ig,

MS. MINAHAN: ATiison Trexel, 2235
Hilands Avenue, 1T just want to say I'm g
strong supporter of this from everything that
you have said. 1I'p wondering what kind of
commitment you could make to us that the
property is going to be maintained to the
standards that you have outlined because a lot
of us are used to tooking at a broperty that's
in very poor condition and are ready for a
change, I think, So what kind of commitment
can you make to us that you will maintain aij
of the Tandscaping?

It’s a large piece of property,
They're talking about additional Tandscaping
for privacy sake which 1is fantastic, but it's

a8 lot of work. Painting the building, vyou
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know, is that something you're prepared to
take on? And can you make some kind of
informal commitment to ys that that is going
to be something that vou are going to stay on
top of?

MR. STABNAU: I hope our current
property, 1f you are familiar with it, speaks

MS. MINAHAN: But it 4s much
smaller. You don't have in your current
property a large spans of treos and
landscaping. That's very time consuming and
costly,

MR, STABNAU: Well, I mean we
anticipate about $500,000 for improvements to
finish, to compietely redo the inside and
outside. I guess jt's partially -« you know,
I want to maintain it a certain way and when
we do the work I want the work done in a way
that Tasts. I'm not really -- 1it's 1ike when
I watch these home inprovement shows on TV, it
makes me cringe cause they stap something up
on the wall., I'm very much interested 1in
having -- how the wire 1is behind the wall than

what's in front of the wall., So I mean I want
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to do a quality job that will Tlast both
interior and exterior and that would go for
the Tandscaping as well because I don't want
it to Took bad from how it reflects on ne
personally and how it reflects on the
business, yet alone how the neighbors have to
look at it.

MS. ZERBEE: I think this could be
a huge asset. I just want to go on record as
saying that in the two and a half years I have
lTived here and it's been vacant, it's been a
real eyesore, it's been a concern in terms of
teenagers hanging out and goofing around.
It's been a concern in terms of the caretakers
that come in and out. We have no idea who
they are or what kind of background they have.
There has been a wide variety of those kind of
almost transient type of people coming in and
out as caretakers. So I see this as a
wonderful opportunity for our neighborhood. I
am done.

MR, CASALE: Henry Casale,
C-a-s-a-1-e, 7423 Church Avenue. My property
is the -- the back of my property 1is on Martin

Way so we are direct]y across the church



parking Tot from this property. It's a
beautiful piece of property with a dilapidated
building. You should be commended for trying
to take on a building of that -- in that
condition. I think i1t's a tremendous asset to
the community,

I think you're trying to make what
s now a -- the property is so beautiful, but
the building itself, really, I'm surprised you
don't want to tear it down and start all aver,
But again, I think that you are going to
improve the neighborhood, you are going to add
value to the tax rolls, vyou are going to
increase -- bring a business in. I think
there is a tremendous amount of benefit to the
community, to this project.

I commend you for your efforts, I
question your sanity, but I think if you want
to do it, more power to you. And from someone
who will be -- has to Took at this property
every time I go to my car, I think this is a
tremendous opportunity for Ben Avon and you're
to be commended.

MR. STABNAU: Thank you.

MR. GALBRAITH: Just onhe question.

71



Security? Any thoughts about your security
plans for the faciTity?

MR. STABNAU: We have a camera
system and Guardian protection,

MR, WHITE: ATong similar Tines,
do you intend to have external spotlights that
might provide light --

MR. STABNAU: No, very minimal

pathway tighting but, no, we are not going to‘

have spotiights on the corner of the building
or anything like that.

MS. ZERBEE: 229 HiTands Avenue,
Will your employees have any kind of -- any
Kind of security, any background check? Do
they need that for any reason? Cause it does
involve the kids. I mean I don't have any
kids,

MR. STABNAU: Well, we don't
currentiy. We're really a small operation, I
mean we're more -- I hate to use the word
family -- we are almost more Tike family in
our interaction than we arc employee/employer,

MS. ZERBEE: Because it's so
private back there,

MR. STABNAU: My wife obviously
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teaches kids in the building. I had hoped we
would never be so big that I would ever not
have -- you nesver know as far as people but,
no, I'd have to say succinectly,

MR. CORDER: Does anybody else
want to make any comments? Yes?

MS. MINAHAN: You say the primary
reason you're moving here is to expand your
business yet all the stuff that you base this
proposal on is the typs of businesses that you
have, you know, What's the likelihood of vou
having different type of customers in the
future that would, you know, affect what's
down here on paper?

UR. STABNAU: Well, I mean
generally the trend with most professional
services i1s that you see the clients less and
less because you see them, you contact thenm
via e-mail or phone. I mean I can't predict
the future, but I mean generally that's the
direction I feel the business 1s heading, you
have Tess and less c¢lient interaction. I mean
the few times we Usually have clients 1in town,
it's for Tike a photo shoot, we meet them at

the photographer studio or i they are in town
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for a press check, we meet them at the
printer. We don't really have clients coming
a Tot. That's the truth. It's just not the
way business 1s done for the most part.

MR. KLINE: Julie Kline from Metz
Lewis. I'm Bill's attorney. On that point, I
just want to cTarify with Chuck, ObviousTy
this ordinance sets the ground rutes that his
business, any business that is in there has to
follow. 8o does it not become a code
enforcement issue if his business does change
and it would cause more traffic, it would bs
covered through the code enforcement? So 1t's
his obligation as a property owner to maintain
the business in compliance with the ordinancs.

MR. MEANS: Well, I would look at
1t this way, that the council is going to rule
on this application with this description of
the business and possible tenants that's
before it and I think before we're done I was
going to ask Mr. Stabnau, based on his
comments, it sounds to me Tike he wouid commit
to a condition if it was approved that none of
the businesses in there will be for general

pubtic walk-in type of customers, and 1f he
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would switch to a business that would be such,
let's say some kind of a chiropractor where
anyone coutd walk in, we would expect you need
a different conditional use approval. So I
would 1ike, before I'm done, although 1t's up
to you to what you commit to, to get some
clarification and make that part of the
approval.

_ Likewise, the tenant spaces, I
think it's been stated, but I'd Tike to see it
committed as a condition. There will be no
more than two employees 1in any tenant space
and they Tikewise wilTl not be for general
public, walk-in, open to the public customer
type businesses., They have been represented
as being independent consultants that service
business, not people that are, you know, out
there getting all kind of people to drive in
from the general public.

So in part, to answer your
Gquestion to Tegal counsel, I think with some
conditions 1ike that, 1f we reach that point,
we're going to have a pretty good description
of what's allowed and 1f you go beyond that

you are going to need to come back for another
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conditional use,

MR. STABNAU: That's fine. I mean
I will be more 1imiting with who I have 1in my
building than borough council woutd be.

MR. MEANS: Also, the 14 employee
maximum, will you commit to that? That's 1in
the main business that you are tailking about.

MR. CASALE: Henry Casale again,
I'm a Tawyer and, I'm sorry, I think that if
you are going to undertake the cost of
renovating that building, I really guestion
whether it's wise to Timit the ability of this
gentieman to grow his business. I realize vyou
don't want it to turn 1nto a hundred person
business or change significantiy, but you got
to be very careful about being overly
restrictive in how he can operate his business
because that's what is going to generate the
revenues to make the changes to the
improvements of that building. And again,
I've never been in it but I have been outside
of 1t and I think you have to be very, very
careful about being overiy restrictive,

MR. MEANS: The reason that I

bring that up is that council is in the
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position of trying to decide this and there is
a balance between the residential zoning, some
possible commercial, and 1f by asking

Mr. Stabnau a question to clarify, you Know,
what is the extent of this commercial, if that
helps us draw a clear line -- and Mr. Stabnau
knows whether to commit to 14 or not. He'll
make that decision. He has said that 1in his
matertials. He said it's the maximum,

The council puts that condition
on, 1f you say you would object, Tet's find
out because that's an important thing when
you're trying to balance something like this,
I think, for the council., That's why I asked.
It's up to the appticant, though, whether they
want to -- how they want to address a
condition like that, and it's up to council
whether they want to impose 1t no matter what
the applicant says,

MR, KLINE: JuTie Kline again,
sorry. I would say that the size of the
structure itself provides those 1imits because
there is only so many people that you would be
abte to fit into the building.

MR. MEANS: Well, I don't know,



there could be shifts of employees where you
have numbers coming in at this time and then
numbers -- that's another question. I didn't
see 1t exactly in the materials but I think 1t
was suggested, business hours. I think I
heard 7:30 in the morning typicalily ti11 what,
seven in the evening?

MR. STABNAU: Yeah.

MR. MEANS: Do you have a
Timitation that is acceptable to you, as a
regular business'setup? We know there are
unusual things that happen, but as regular
business hours? Or could there be an evening
shift?

MR. STABNAU: There will never be
1ike a second shift.

MR. CORDER: Could we take a five
minute recess?

MR. WHITE: Motion to recess.

MR. BETT: Second.

(RECESS TAKEN)

MR. CORDER: We need a motion to
come off break.

MR, WHITE: Moved.

MR. BOHN: Second.
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MR. CORDER: Al1 in favor?
Opposed? Okay, Chuck, you had the floor
before I cut you off. Were you in the middie
of a point?

MR. MEANS: I think that I had
just posed the question about the number of
employees of which that's up to the appliicant
to -- he can address that, and I think that he
should be given a chance to do that, and there
may be sti11 someone that hasn't had a comment
vyet that had a comment.

MR. CORDER: So we are going to
Bi11. Did you want to address the number,
Bill Stabnau, the number of employees?

MR. STABNAU: Obvigusly, I don't
want to -- T mean I'm not going to have a
million people working there. T have always
said I don't want to be a full-tine personnel
manager. GSo I guess I have to think about
what's a number that is viable from a
financial standpoint vet ensure -- alleviate
the concerns of council and also the
community., I mean I would probably rather put
a limitation on the building as a number of

employees in the buiiding, not necessarily

79



80

number of employees directly,

MR. MEANS: Yeah, I meant in the
buiTding.

MR. KLINE: OQccupants.

MR. STABNAU: Yeah, 14 is not -- T
mean 14 isn't quite enough of a safety., I
mean I would probably lean toward 20 to 22 as
an absolute max. I'1T go 22. And that's a
theoretical max so --

MR. CORDER: Okay, so, Chuck, vou
were saying on average no more than 22
employees working within the building
regardless of the business or whatever?

MR. MEANS: Right. And I think he
did say that there would not be multiple
shifts.

MR. S8TABNAU: There wouid be no
shift work.

MR. BETT: That 1s your business
or all businesses within the building?

MR. STABNAU: That would be for
the cumulative number of employees for the
building.

MR. KLINE: That would be

occupants at any one time. I mean obvicusly
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if someone works three hours --

MR. MEANS: Correct.

MR. CORDER: 1It's not cumilative.

MR. KLINE: 1It's not a number of
employees cause obviousty --

MR. MEANS: Right. Tt's at any
one time in the building, and I regard it to
be an average, on average that's a number.

MR. STABNAU: Right.

MR. MEANS: Thank you.

MR. CORDER: Mr. David HoTcomb?
No? Yeah?

MS. MINAHAN: My concern always
with this endeavor 4is the property values and
the change of venue for our neighborhood. I
bought into that neighborhood because it was a
neighborhood and my concern -- and I haven't
heard anything thus far telling me or
reassuring me that my property value of my
home 1s not-going to be changed, 1've heard
that the traffic ig going to pick up because I
Tive on the cornar of Hitands and Brighton and
all the major traffic s going to go down
Brighton. And I don't know it anybody has

ever sat on Brighton but everybody flies
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through those stop signs on a regular basis.

The other thing is the entrance to
Brighton is quite steep if you're coming out
or going in. So it's not an easy drive when
you get in and out. But getting back to my
original point, I have not heard anything that
says to me that it reassures me that my
property value is not going to be affected. I
heard that his property value is going to go
up because he's going to put improvements into
it and I think that’'s great, I think improving
the property is fantastic, but I'm not sold or
reassured that having a commercial office
building next to my property is not going to
have a negative impact on my property. And I
just want to put that out once again.

MR. CORDER: Anybody else have any
other comments? No?

MR. PUGNO: Just in relation to
the gentleman with the suit on. Dave, is t?

MR. CORDER: Chuck Means.

MR. PUGNG: I just wanted to say
the type of questioning and the type of
narrowing in on the questions that you're

asking the applicant, I commend vou for those
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because those are really my concern and as you
narrow them and bring more to what might
reassure the citizens as well, I just want to
tell you that those are the questions and
possibly also putting them in approvals that I
would 11ke to see,

MR. CORDER: Okay, thank you.
Anybody else? Okay, Chuck, what do we do
next?

MR. MEANS: We could first close
the hearing by motion. Is everyone done?

Mr. Stabnau, did you have anything? You have
the final word. You were first, if you have
anything else? If not, we would close the
hearing.

MR. STABNAU: I mean in closing I
would just say that we have asked for this
amendment to be written with limits in place.
There are many more Timits in place than any
other person would ever want for a piece of
property they're buying, spending this much
money on. So in the Tong term I'm alternately
Timiting the value of this property from my
standpoint because I understand its

imptications in the bigger community,



[ (o e I AR = T & o S N % B S

[ T 2% TN N S | T ¥ TR (N S S S S e N . S ¥
[ 2 TN N = I . B & = BN B &> T o : N N & S S B

84

So I mean I want everybody to
really get that I am concerned about it and
that's why we've asked for these Timitations
to be in place. Because I don't think that
most other people would really want these
Timitations to be on any piece of property
they buy, be it a house or business.

MR. MEANS: Thank you,

MR. CORDER: Okay, so we need a
motion to close the hearing.

MR. GALBRAITH: So moved.

MR. CORDER: By Rob Galbraith. We
need a second.

MR. TOKAR: Second.

MR, CORDER: A1l in favor?
Opposed? Okay, the hearing is now closed.

MR. MEANS: The next would be a
motion to act on it, and 1f you are going to
approve it, I tThink I have three conditions
that I think I've arrived at by Tistening and
I think would give clarity. It's up to you
whether you want to adopt any of then,

Why don't I state them and then
someone can make a motion with or without

them. Number one is the total number of
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employees shall not exceed on average, at any
one time, 20 to 22 for the building, and there
shall be no multiple shifts.

MR. TOKAR: I think wordsmithing
that would be occupants instead of employees,

MR. GALBRAITH: That could be
guests and --

MR. MEANS: You are adding Tike a
music student,

MR. BOHN: Cleaning peopls,
parents waiting for their student to have a
music lesson, now you have to send somebody
home.

MR. KLINE: Not invitees. It
would be -- employees 1s a Tegal term. So
they could be independent contractors. I'm
not trying to splice words to that degree but
that's my concern with using the word
"employees."

MR. MEANS: People working there.

MR. KLINE: Correct.

MR. CORDER: What wording would
you Tike or suggest?

MR, TOKAR: I'm sorry I brought 1t
up.
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MR. WHITE: Whose principal place
of business is?

MR, KLINE: It would be tenant,
employess or consultants.

MR. MEANS: That's fine.

MR. KLINE: Cause they're all
going to be tenants.

MR. CORDER: Tenants, employess or
consultants. Brian, are you okay with that?

MR. TOKAR: Yeah.

MR. GALBRAITH: That binds it a
lot better.

MR. JONES: One of the operative
words in that sentence is average. If there
is not one person in the building for a couple
of hours and now you have 40 in the building
Tater, now you average 22.

MR. MEANS: Number two was that
the parking Tot be shielded by landscaping
from view of adjacent residences by plantings,
walls, or otherwise as designed by a Tandscape
architect. And number three was --

MR. KLINE: Just to c¢larify that,
that would be also in correspondence with the

buffer yard requirements,
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MR. MEANS: Yes,

MR. KLINE: Because essentially
that is the buffer vard that we're talking
about.

MR. MEANS: Yes, the buffer yard
18 already in the ordinance, and you already
have to do it whether we make it a condition
or not. But I was aiming really at the
parking lot.

MR. KLINE: Correct,

MR. MEANS: With that condition.

MS. WEISS: And I think what's a
T1ttle more specific about that is protecting
the neighbors who are facing it so they are
not getting headlight interference or anything
1ike that.

MR. MEANS: Right. Then the third
was that the offices, including other tenants,
will not have general public or walk-in
customers or visitors as part of their
business.

| MR. KLINE: But can have
appointment business. They have to be able to
have appointments.

MR. MEANS: They will have
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appointments but, as I would write it, 1t
would say it would not have general public or
walk-in customers as part of the business.

MR. KLINE: General public,
hon-appointment -- cause what's general
pubtic?

MR. MEANS: Well, as I saw the
materials, these were described as services to
businesses, not to the general public. That's
how I took 1it, Mr. Stabnau.

We're Tooking to he sure this
isn't -- what we've described tonight is not
stuff open to the general public invited 1n or
just walk-1in people. 1It's a business service.
So if you want to restate it to something
that's more clear, that's why I'm throwing
these out there. But that was how I would say
1t was the business, including the tenants’
businesses, will not have general public or
walk-in customers as part of the business.

MR. BOHN: Can vyou throw the word
general public, mass retail --

MR, GALBRAITH: Retail would be --

MR. MEANS: Retail would be --

would that be within your understanding?
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MR. STABNAU: Non-retail.

MR. MEANS: It would be
non-retail, non-walk-in. Okay, so that the
business and the tenants' businesses will be
non-retaii and non-walk-in businesses. Now
the court reporter has all those written down
as 1 said then.

MR, CORDER: A11 seven versions.

MR. MEANS: But the last version I
said and everyone has heard that.

MR. CORDER: And it was beautiful.

MR. MEANS: It was the shortest.

So those were the only three that I thought
were needed after all the discussion. A
motion is appropriate.

MS. WEISS: 1I'd 1ike to make a
motion to approve Mr. Stabnau's conditional
use application with the three qualifications
that Attorney Chuck Means applied, and I hope
our court reporter can get the lTanguage, but
my understanding is that it would Timit
tenants, employees and consultants, however he
worded it, to 20 te 22 individuals on average,
a parking lot shielded to the neighbors, and I
think there is better wording than that, and
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with a Tandscape architect involved, and that
it would remain a non-retail, non-walk-in
business.

The Tanguage I think -- do we need
to get it repeated back or 1s that sufficient
for my motion?

MR. MEANS: Well, I think you're

taking it as I read each one and as 1t's been

recorded.

MS. WEISS: Correct.

MR. MEANS: You've paraphrased 1%,
summarized it. We're going to take -- when

the approval goes out, 1f that's what happens,
we're going to take the wording right out of
the court reporter's transcript.

MS. WEISS: Thank you.

MR. CORDER: So we have a motion?

MR. WHITE: 1I'11 second.

MR. CORDER: Second by R.J. One
question I have is the things Bi11 has
presented before, does that need to be in the
motion? Page seven and slseven.

MR. MEANS: They do not need to be
in the motion, but I will state for the record

alt hig submittals are accepted and are made
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part of the record.

MR. CORDER: Any other questions
on any of this? Mr. Bohn has a comment.

MR. BOHN: For those who were
concerned about this -- and I share your
concerns because we've raised three kids just
a block up the street -- T would encourage vou
to think about the realm of possibilities for
that property, knowing that it's empty now and
has been for several vears, or essentially
empty except for caretakers who come and g0,
that it's not improving itself 1in its
condition and its integrity, that it could
become, if it sat empty for any longer period
of time, a magnet for vagrants and
troublemakers and pyromaniacs, as we've
already experienced down the street some vears
ago with the Presbyterian Church.

Of all the permitted uses for that
building, someone who could come in here and
say I'm going to do what the Jaw already
allows me to do and think about what that
would create in terms of commotion in your
backyard and what that might do to your

property values, and I have one other thought
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that if I were Tooking at your property, +if I
were 20 vears younger and we had one kid with
the hope of having two or three more, the
thing that would give me pause about making a
bid would be the Uncertainty of what's going
to happen with that four acre property, with
this oild building that was buitt in the 1800's
that's sitting vacant, not knowing what's
coming, what might be a bigger cause for my
concern as a buyer than being able to Took at
what we know Bi11 and Amy have created 1in
Emsworth and suggesting that it's going to be
similar but Targer.

The uncertainty would give me more
pause than knowing the caliber of these peopls
and the kind of business they run, 9f it a17
comes to pass as described tonight, I think
that would give me hore comfort than not
knowing what's going to happen there. That's
the end of my speech.

MR. CORDER: Okay, so we have g
motion and a second. We have to vote now,
ATT in favor? Opposed? Okay. So motion
carries,

MS. WEISS: Motion to adjourn,
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MR. GALBRAITH: Second.
MR. CORDER: A1 in favor? A1
right, adjourned. Thank you, guys.

(Whereupon, at 10:30 p.m. the

record was ¢losed.)
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printing by me; and that this is a true and
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